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Voices From The Gulag

ATASCADERO STATE HOSPRISON SVP NEWSLETTER, AUGUST 2000 

Donald W. Plyler, Editor

JCAHO KICKS ASH

The latest evaluation of ASH by the Joint Commission on Accreditation of
Healthcare Organizations found ASH needed improvement in seven areas:
"Initial assessment procedures, medication use, design of the
environment, implementation of safety plans, assessing staff competence,
availability of patient-specific information, and credentialing."

JCAHO's scoring ranges from a "1" (best) to a "5" (worst) in rating ASH's
performance in a variety of areas. Of particular interest is the 
rock-bottom score of "5" in Assessing Staff Competence," which certainly
validates what this writer has been saying in the 'Gulag for the last
seven months about staff incompetence. ASH also received a 'S" in
"Initial Assessment Procedures." (Now this doesn't surprise me. On my
first day here, some psychiatrist asked me if I knew the difference
between an apple and an orange. I said, "Certainly. One keeps the doctor
away; the other is grown by Sunkist." He was not amused. He then asked
how I would find North if I was dropped into the middle of a hot desert.
I said, "Well, if I was dropped into the middle of a hot desert, I'd be
looking for a watering-hole - to hell with where North was." I could tell
he was having difficult with my answers.)

Of particular interest to Dr. Frederico (corn-dog Banalas is the low
score of "4" in "Medication use." (See article titled, "Corn-Dog Bites
Dr. Banalas" in 'Gulag' issue #2, in which it describes how Dr. Banalas
ordered a hosprisoner shot up with multiple doses of mindaltering drugs
for eating a corn-dog in an area not designated as a corn-dog eating
area.)

Of the thousands of hospitals and hosprisons evaluated by JCAHO, only two
percent (2%) fell into a lower overall scoring category than ASH!
Apparently, while ASH Administration is out peddling snake-oil, nobody is
minding the fort.

ASH "IMMENSELY SUCCESSFUL" PRISON SAYS PALADINO

When Dr. Paladino testified at a deposition in Yuba County on 9/15/99
that the program at ASH was "immensely successful," she was not talking
about the treatment program. Her full statement was this: 'The program at
Atascadero State Hospital has been immensely successful because it has
kept repeat recidivists out of the community where they would most likely
have created more victims." (DT 32) In other words, ASH is an 'immensely
successful" PRISON!

QUEEN OF THE DESIGN TEAM

I wonder what effect staff's gender identity problems have in the scheme
of things around here. For example, hosprisoner Jeffrey Dean filed a
Patients Rights complaint regarding some of the female staff members
violating the staff dress code by dressing in a suggestive/provocative
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manner. Mike Hughes, who's a member of the SVP treatment program Design
Team, responded in writing by stating, "If he is experiencing arousal at
the sight of female staff, I would recommend that he speak with his unit
clinicians and begin treatment in Phase II."

Now let me make sure I understand this. Hughes is saying that an adult
male who is sexually aroused by an adult female needs treatment?! (I hate
to tell you Hughes of boy, but that sounds awfully heterophobic.) I was
going to ask Hughes about this one day when I saw him swishing down the
hallway with his earrings glistening in the light; but somehow I knew I
wouldn't get a straight answer. I wonder how Hughes would look in heels
and a feather boa?

RECENT OVERT ACT

I've read SVP briefs and treatises which claim the SVP Act does not
require proof of a recent overt act to commit a person. That is not
entirely correct, however.

Welf. & Inst. Code §6600, subsection (d) states that a determination of
dangerousness "does not require proof of a recent overt act while the
offender is in custody." However, the Legislature was careful to narrow 
down and define the type of recent overt act it was referring to a,
recent overt "criminal" act. (Welf. & Inst. Code-§6600; subsection (f))
There are, of course, other types of recent overt acts besides criminal
ones. (Cf., People v. Diaz (1st Dist. 1962) 206 C.A.2d 651, 24 Ca1.Rptr.
367, 373 [holding that an overt act "may itself be a legal act."];
accord, In re Cheri T. (1999) 83 Cal.Rptr.2d @ 402)"Statutes are to be
interpreted by assuming that the Legislature was aware of the existing
judicial decisions. (People v. Superior Court (1998) 60 C.A.4th 202, 216)

The Legislature, by narrowing down the definition to a "criminal" act,
has thus not called for a complete elimination of at least some degree of
recent aberrant, though legal, behavior or statements by the potential
committee indicating present dangerousness: Indeed, by singling out only
recent overt "criminal" acts, the Legislature has impliedly conceded a
burden upon the State to at least introduce evidence of recent overt
"legal" acts.

"[W]hatever is necessarily implied in a statute is as much a part of it
as that which is expressed." (Sondeno v. Union Commerce Bank (1977) 71
C.A.3d 391, 394)

"Every word and phrase employed in a statute is presumed to be intended
to have meaning and perform a useful function, and a construction
rendering some words in the statute useless or redundant is to be
avoided." (People v. Contreras (1997) 55 C.A.4th 760, 64 Cal.Rptr.2d 233,
235

"It is an elementary rule of statutory construction that the legislature
will never be presumed to have intended an unjust result:" (Brennfleck v.
Workman's Comp. Appeals Bd. (1970) 3. C.A.3d @ 673)

It would surely be an unjust result of the SVP Act if the State was
allowed to commit a person, potentially for life, based only on a
perpetual presumption of dangerousness, with no current behavior (act or
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statement) by that person indicating present dangerousness.

In People v. Gibson (1988) 204 C.A.3d 1425, the court recognized there
are those who claim recent behavior indicating dangerousness may be
difficult to obtain in the case of inmates living in a prison
environment. The court concluded, however:

"Difficulty of proof of dangerousness...does not constitute necessity for
its complete elimination .... There has been no showing that the complete
elimination of proof of some degree of present dangerousness is necessary
to protect the public." (Id @ 1442)

The Gibson court further rejected the notion that a permanent presumption
of dangerousness can support civil commitment:

"Our Supreme Court has expressly rejected a permanent conclusive 
presumption of dangerousness because inter alia the passage of time by
itself diminishes the validity of the presumption." (Id @ 1441, fn 16)

Similarly, in Warren v. Harvey (1979) 472 F.Supp. 1061, the court was
considering the role of recent overt acts in a civil commitment scheme,
and concluded:

"Probative value [of prior violent conduct] in predicting future
dangerousness depends in large part on how far in the past the violent
act occurred .... As the past act becomes more and more remote, the
courts should increasingly focus on the recent overt acts." (Id @ 1070)

In Conservatorship of Hofferber (1980) 28 C.3d 161, the California
Supreme Court reversed a-conservatorship because there was no "new
evidence addressed directly to appellant's present dangerousness [that]
was received or considered." (Id @ 178, fn 16)

In Hubbart v. Superior Court (1999) 19 C.4th 1138, the California Supreme
Court impliedly emphasize a requirement of recent behavior indicating
dangerousness:

"As noted; the [SVP] Act precludes commitment based solely on evidence of
such prior crimes. (Id @ 1164)And as stated in the concurring opinion:

"If, however, such a diagnosis [of present dangerousness/disorder]. is 
based largely on the person's prior offenses, it may ad little to the
reliability of the finding." (Id @ 1181)

In People v. Buffington (3rd Dist. 1999) 74 C.A.4th 1149, 88 Cal.Rptr.2d
696, the court held that the SVP Act requires "recent objective indicia
of the defendant's [current] condition." (Id @ 704) "'Current
psychological symptoms are needed' to establish that a person is an SVP."
(Id @ 705) While the Buffington court mentioned that the SVP Act does not
require "proof of a recent overt act'-' Id 0 , it was simply quoting the
statutory language, with the word "criminal" left out, and was in fact
referring to a recent overt "criminal" act.
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The Gibson, Warren,--Hofferber, Hubbart, and Buffington courts were
clearly condemning a 'once dangerous, always dangerous' theory of civil
commitment, and were requiring at least some type of recent overt legal
act. And the word "overt" simply means "observable."

A recent overt legal act would be any current legal act or statement by
the offender indicating current dangerousness. A few examples are: (1) a
prisoner discovered to have many pictures of children (cut from newspaper
and magazine ads) in his locker; (2) a prisoner who constantly stares at
other's children in the visiting room; (3) a prisoner who states that he
doesn't want to molest children but has uncontrollable urges to do so; 
(4) a prisoner discovered with a list of movies he wants to rent/buy, all
featuring child stars; (5) a prisoner always voting to watch TV shows
which prominently feature children; (6) a prisoner who admits to having
deviant sexual fantasies.

There are a myriad of scenarios in which those inmates truly lacking
volitional control - that "small but extremely dangerous group of
sexually violent predators.' referred to by the Legislature as being the
target of the SVP Act - would reveal themselves while incarcerated. Many
of those inmates would be discovered precisely because they are
incarcerated and thus subject at any time to random searches of their
property, randomly monitored phone calls (in prison), and random (in
prison) or constant (in hosprison) observations by correctional staff (in
prison) or treatment/care staff (in hosprison) or inmate "snitches."

I hope all SVP trial and appellate attorneys raise this important issue.

'GULAG' AWARDED PUBLISHING GRANT

Hurrah! And a sincere thank you to the Alameda County Public Defenders
Association for awarding me a grant to finance continued publication of
the 'Gulag'. The Association stated: "We were very impressed with the
newsletter and applaud you in your endeavor."

I've also received both oral and written encouragement from as far East
as Pennsylvania, as far South as San Diego, and as far North as Seattle,
Washington. I've received encouragement from prisoners, hosprisoners,
private citizens, ASH staff, attorneys, college instructors, and from the
American Civil Liberties Union. Like the Energizer bunny, 'Gulags' will 
keep going and going and going. And the amount distributed each month
will increase.

'GULAG' ON THE INTERNET

Hurrah! And a sincere thank you to Sacramento attorney, Michael J. Aye,
who has created a 'Voices From The Gulag' website at
http://qube.oldsaclaw.com/users/svp/gulagl.htm The website prologue 
states: 

"This web page is provided as an assistance to the inmates of the SVP
Program at Atascadero State Hospital .... The provider of this site 
believes that the inmates at ASH, whatever their prior crimes may have
been, have a right to express themselves and their opinions. Also, these
pages are offered to educate those interested members of the public,
legal profession and mental health profession by providing them insights
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into the 'treatment' at ASH from the prospective of the inmate:' All
'Gulags', including back issues will be available on the website.

PROFESSIONAL QUOTES OF THE MONTH

"You can't voice your opinion because you're in a penal setting." Stated
on 5/31/00 by Unit 16 shrink, Frank Hoshino, during Team to hosprisoner
Jack Mateer. Hoshino was annoyed because the previous day, Mr. Mateer had
voiced his opinion that staff's mistreatment of a patient was "uncalled
for." (Mr. Mateer had witnessed staff member Craig Wilson grab a patient
around the neck in a choke-hold while the patient was rat-packed by eight
other staff members. The patient's transgression was being in the main
corridor without his name-tag displayed, and apparently refusing to give
his name when asked.)

"I don't have to give you my nay." Defiantly stated to me in the library
on 6/20/00 by psych-tech, Trish Lawhorn, when I noticed her name-tag was
turned around-backwards and I asked, "Excuse me ma'am, could I get your
name please?" When I next asked her why she wears her nametag backwards
so no one could read it, she sarcastically stated, "Because that's the
way I wear it." Lawhorn was livid that an inmate would dare question her
compliance with ASH rules; while escorting an inmate back from the
library, she raved, "I've worked too long around here to be intimidated
by patients." "How dare him question me." "Just who does he think he is?"
(Get a grip, Lawhorn - swig a chilled one.)

After escorting the patient, she then burned rubber back to my unit,
pulled my charts and made entries bitching and moaning that she doesn't
wear her name-tag facing forward (as required by ASH rules) because, as
she stated, "I don't like my picture." Normally, I don't comment on a
person's appearance, but since Lawhorn brought up the subject, to be
helpful I would only suggest that she do something with that
tumbleweed-looking coiffure!

"My brain does not work well..." "I wish my brain worked better..."
Stated under oath on 9/8/99 by ASH psychologist, Diane Imrem, during a
deposition in Yuba County.

"That's because we all plead the Fifth." Stated to me on 6/7/00 by Unit 9
psychiatrist, Jackson Rowland, when I asked him why I had received
absolutely no feedback from staff during the previous day's '90 Day
Team'. (I was in Team for all of about 2 minutes of mostly silence)

"I didn't come here to work with you people; I carne here to work with
the mentally ill."

Stated to a group of Unit 9 inmates in May 2000 by Unit 9 psych-tech,
Joellen Schrader, indicating her displeasure in having to work with SVPs.

"Get your ass over here." Stated to an inmate in the dining room on
6/20/00 by Unit 9 psych-tech, Chris (dim bulb) Moore. Ms. Moore appears
to be extremely familiar with, and extremely comfortable using, the
language of a street whore.

"He should be chained up; he should be put on a leash." Stated on 5/6/00
by psych-tech, Gina Bertarelli, because inmate Whitley (to the
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consternation of staff) had the audacity to exercise the freedom of
actually getting up from his table in the dining room and walking around.

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

From hosprisoner, Robert Wenzel: "I want to acknowledge Mr. Donald Plyler
for his hard work, dedication, and determination to make known what
really goes on here at ASH, and to uncover the truth as to our treatment
by the staff.

Also, I'd like it to be known that Mr. Plyler is the person that
researched and put together my writ of habeas corpus 'punitive in effect'
court action. It was Mr. Plyler's expertise of the law that got my case
to court and to be heard by a judge from San Diego up here in the San
Luis Obispo County Courthouse.

A special thank you to all the people here at ASH that have, supplied me
with material to use in this very important upcoming trial. Keep those
important issues coming. 'Our' freedom depends on it!

A note of thanks goes out to the staff members that have contacted the
investigator in this case; the phone number is in the July issue of
Voices From The Gulag. [(805) 481-8082] Hopefully more staff will call
and come forward with information to show this place is a 'prison'. You
don't want us here... We don't want to be here!"

Send letters to: Donald W. Plyler, P.O. Box 7001, Atascadero, CA 93423


